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Hebrews 13:7 
7 Remember your leaders, those who spoke the word of God to you; consider 
the outcome of their way of life, and imitate their faith. 

 
I want to thank the Hawkins family for your warm welcome, as Betty and I 
have become a part of your family. It was a blessing to have meals provided 
as we moved in, and we are deeply grateful for the overwhelming 
appreciation and love you have shown us over the past month. We look 
forward to many years of service with you.  
 
As our children prepare for another year of school, I would like you to take a 
moment to remember a pastor, teacher, coach, band director, music 
instructor, mentor, or principal who has positively impacted your life.  What 
did they do to make such a positive impression?  Did they pray for you?  Did 
you pray for them?   
 
The motto of my high school, Washington School in Greenville, MS, is “exitus 
acta probat,” or “The Results Prove the Deeds.”  I never fully understood 
what it meant until long after I graduated.  I ponder whether my life is 
indicative of the “deeds” that my teachers, coaches, band directors, and 
music instructors instilled in me so many years ago.   
 
The bigger question may be: will our “deeds” be proven in this future 
generation?   
 
Grace and Peace,  
 
Rev. Mike Evans 
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Summer is in full swing, but fall is approaching! 
WOW will return on September 10. Mark your 
calendars for all the fes�vi�es. The adults will 
begin looking at Major United Methodist 
Beliefs Revised by Mack B. Stokes on 
Wednesday Night study and the Thursday 
morning study. Bro Mike has 14 copies 
available to be loaned out. Let the church office 
know if you are interested in a copy.  You may 
also purchase one at Cokesbury.com. 
 
 
Take a trip with friends to the Two Mississipi 

Museums in Jackson, The Museum of 
Mississippi History and the Mississippi Civil 

Rights Museum with a special exhibit 
Hurricane Katrina Mississippi Remembers 

by Melody Golding.   
 

Date: Friday, August 22nd 
Time: Leave Hawkins Parking Lot at 8:30 a.m.  

We will carpool together. 
Lunch: At your leisure at the Nissan Café inside 

of the museums. 
Cost: Entrance to the museums are free with 

groups of 10 or more.  You will need money for 
your lunch. 

 
If you plan to go, please contact Teresa in the 

church office or on her cell phone at  
(601) 642-5276 no later than  

Thursday, August 7th.   
 
 

Wow!! Summer is flying by!! The start of 
preschool is right around the corner with Open 
House on Aug. 7 and the 1st day on Aug. 11.   
 
We still have room available.  We'd love for 
them to join the fun at the Preschool! 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
1 – Andrea Weaver 
2 - Bill Miller 
4 - Cathy Walters 
 Jaycee James 
 George Nasif 
7 - Jan Bellman 
12 - Cade Walters 
14 - Abigail Harper 
17 - Harper McAlpin 
18 - Linda Parker 
20 - Vickye Daily 
28 - Janet Chisolm 
30 - Cathie Newton 
 Pete Cordrey 
31 - Kalindi Sibal 
 

 
June Report: 

Income:   $40,873.97 
Expenses: $36,475.10 
                  4,398.87   

 
Memorials 

A Memorial was given in Loving Memory of 
Bernadette Weaver by Mary Frances Warren. 

 
A Memorial was given in Loving Memory of 

Tatyana Zavyalova by Shelley Plett. 
 

An Honorarium was given in Honor of 
 Jimmy Fowler by Marilyn Wienke. 

 
An Honorarium was given in Honor of 

 Sonny Jones by Shelley Plett.                                         



Hawkins History Corner 
No. 2025-07 

Mission Accomplished – Transcriptions Completed 
 
As of July 11, 2025, Mission Accomplished! You say, “What was accomplished?” Is the history 
book finished? NO, I wished. When Joy Graham and I started late last summer laying out the 
history book content, a listing of the church membership was considered to be included. By that 
we meant a listing of names from June 1951 up through late 2025. Just what did that mean and 
how would we accomplish it. 
 
First, we had to determine where that list resided, in what format, and finally how many names 
which would result in how many pages in the history book. We knew we had to talk to Teresa 
Cain in the church office. Of course, she knew the answers or where to find the answers. She told 
us that the first 50+ years membership rolls were handwritten in two Register Books kept in the 
Church Office area. The membership roll for the past 15-20 years are kept on the office computer 
in MS Word and Excel files. 
 
After reviewing the handwritten Register Books, we decided that we needed to copy every page 
and then scan those pages to make a digital record just in case if something ever happened to the 
books. Before moving on to scanning, we tallied up how many names were on the membership 
roll. That number was 2,114 individuals as of 9/14/2014. That number alone could occupy 
between 20-30 pages depending on the text size used. The concern is book page count for this 
information since it’s not only membership, but also baptisms, marriages, preparatory members, 
and deaths that all translate to book cost. 
 
After about a week’s worth of copying some 200+ pages we completed the copying task. Next 
the scanning was required which I did on my home scanner. It took about 2 months of off and on 
scanning, but sometimes for several hours at a time. I scanned each page into both JPG and PDF 
file formats. Finally, the scanning was accomplished by early September 2024. 
 
The huge task before us was how are we going to transcribe the handwritten pages into digital 
text so it could be entered into the history book Word file. Initially, I thought we could use the 
new and emerging technology of Artificial Intelligence (AI) such as Open AI’s ChatGPT on the 
internet which was now capable of reading handwriting and converting it to digital text. This was 
reviewed and tested for several weeks, but in the end, it was decided for our effort to use the old-
fashioned manual transcription of humans reading the scanned files and entering the data into 
special Excel spreadsheets that looked like the Register book pages. 
 
The manual transcription process would require many volunteers. This is where several ladies in 
the church stepped up when asked to do the transcriptions. It was not a quick process as it relied 
on the schedule of the volunteers, about half retired and the other half still working with young 
children. This process started in early October 2024 and continued until June 2025. This 
transcription not only included the membership rolls, but also, baptisms, marriages, preparatory 
members, and deaths. These last categories had a lot less pages and not near as much information 
as the membership rolls had. The final task was then to get these same volunteers, including Joy 



and myself to proofread other person’s transcriptions for accuracy. Joy and I made the final 
decisions on any questioned original book entry by reviewing other church resources. 
 
So, at the end of last week, I finalized all Excel spreadsheets for membership, baptisms, 
marriages, and deaths for Books 1 and 2. I then made PDF files of all of them too so they can be 
searched. Copies of the files will be given to Teresa so that she can now search Hawkins past 
membership rolls without having to use the old register books and manually lookup information. 
 
Again, as of July 11, 2025, MISSION ACCOMPLISHED! At this time, I would like to express 
for myself and Joy Graham many thanks to these ladies for their dedication and persistent work 
in manually transcribing our Register Books 1 and 2. They are Haley Bell, Jennifer McAlpin, 
Sandy Berry, Sheila Katzenmayer, Beth Jones, Linda Parker, Joy Graham and Sharon Lantz. 
Sharon is a former member of Hawkins now living in the Houston, Texas area. I recruited her 
through a chance meeting of she and her husband Allan at an Ole Miss football game last fall. 
Thank you, Sharon. 
 
Below are some clips of what these books looked like and what the digitized files look like now. 
 

 
Partial Page 30 from Book 1, Full Membership. 

 

 
Digitized Partial Page 30 from Book 1, Full Membership. 

 
Larry Holman 
Church Historian, July 2025 
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